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Ref: HRC-RES-MIGRANTS 

 

Mr. Eric Bush 

Chief Officer, Ministry of Home Affairs 

PO Box 111 

Grand Cayman, KY1-9000 

CAYMAN ISLANDS 

 

Via email: tristaca.ebanks@gov.ky  

 

8 June 2016 

 

Dear Mr. Bush, 

 

As you are aware, the Commission continues to be concerned about the way in which Cuban migrants 

are being processed and detained.  

  

The Commission appreciates that the processing and detaining of illegal migrants is often challenging, as 

evidenced by the recent incident in which police were called to the Bodden Town Civic Centre site. 

Nevertheless, the safety and security of the migrants is of primary concern during their processing and 

detention and the Ministry of Home Affairs (“the Ministry”) and its supporting Departments are 

ultimately responsible for that. 

 

Over the past six months the Commission has met with and spoken to detainees on numerous 

occasions.  We document below some of the allegations made and concerns that have been identified 

during these interactions.  (Most of these concerns were raised with representatives of the Ministry and 

relevant supporting Departments at the time that they occurred.) They include: 

 

1. a failure to properly assess each migrant on arrival (and on a continuing basis) to determine the 

most appropriate detention conditions for them and to establish which detainees needed to be 

secured at higher-risk or lower-risk facilities; 

2. the difference in detention locations providing for different rules being applied to migrants. This 

is further influenced by the fact that HMPS oversees the Immigration Detention Centre whilst 

private security guards oversee civic centres. 

3. inconsistent procedures for handling migrants with special medical needs (pregnancy, HIV/AIDS, 

etc.); 
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4. allegations that sexual activity (some of which may constitute sexual assault) has been occurring 

amongst detainees; 

5. allegations that detainees are susceptible to being exploited of by visitors to the properties 

where they are detained; 

6. an allegation of a sexual relationship between a private security guard at the East End Civic 

Centre (previously being used to house migrants) and a detainee; 

7. an allegation that a private security guard at the East End Civic Centre regularly smoked ganja 

with detainees and that those detainees were given special privileges (i.e. additional phone use); 

and 

8. allegations that private security guards have allowed detainees to be picked up from the East 

End Civic Centre and taken off the property during the night. 

 

Additionally, there are numerous concerns about the physical conditions of the buildings in which the 

detainees are housed.  The Commission has visited these premises and notes the following issues: 

 

9. fire exits have been blocked; 

10. there is overcrowding; 

11. males and females are housed together and required to use the same bathroom and shower 

facilities; and 

12. mould is present in the showers. 

 

The Commission does not have the resources to conduct investigations into the allegations set out at 4 – 

8 above to determine their veracity and we make no findings in respect of them.  However, the fact that 

the allegations have been made is a cause for concern and it is incumbent on the Ministry to investigate 

them properly.    

 

In the circumstances, pursuant to s.116(7)(c) of the Constitution, the Commission makes the following 

recommendations: 

 

a.  That proper investigations are conducted into the allegations documented at 4 – 8 above as a 

matter of priority (if they have not been already) and that, in cases of alleged criminal offending, 

the police are involved.   

b. That comprehensive, written, policies and procedures be drafted and implemented as a matter 

of priority to address all the issues at 1 – 8 above and prevent their recurrence. 

c. That an assessment of the appropriateness of the use of private security guards at the detention 

centres is undertaken.  

d. That fire exits currently blocked are immediately cleared and that the Cayman Islands Fire 

Service is invited to inspect the detention centres to confirm that they are safe as a matter of 

urgency, and in any event within 7 days.  The results of the Fire Service’s inspection should be 

made public immediately upon completion of their inspections.   
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e. That the detention centres be properly cleaned and subsequently inspected by the Department 

of Environmental Health as a matter of priority. The results of the Department of Environmental 

Health’s inspection should be made public immediately upon their completion. 

f. That a proper assessment is made of the appropriateness of housing non-family members of the 

opposite sex in the same premises. 

g. That further steps be taken urgently to address any overcrowding.    

 

These recommendations are in addition to those articulated in our letter of 19 May 2016 to the Acting 

Chief Immigration Officer (“the ACIO”) (recommending written policies and procedures be created for 

the management of detainees, to address procedural irregularities, and to provide facilities to ensure 

detainees’ rights to fair trial are observed).  The Commission notes and is grateful for the ACIO’s 

response to the 19 May recommendations in his email of 30 May 2016 and for his confirmation of an 

internal review of existing procedures to address them.  We look forward to receiving the results of that 

review upon its completion. 

 

Please note that, in accordance with the Commission’s obligations under the Constitution, this letter will 

be published on our website in seven business days. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 
James Austin-Smith 
Chairman, Human Rights Commission 
 
cc: Director of Prisons 
 Chief Fire Officer 
 Acting Chief Immigration Officer 

Head of Department, Department of Environmental Health 


